University Budget Advisory Committee Meeting
Minutes 
February 23, 2015
9:00 – 10:15 a.m.
Winslow Hall Conference Rm. 
Members Present: Warwick Arden, James Stewart (for Robert Davis), Mary Watzin, Jeannette Moore, Charles Leffler, Mladen Vouk, David Zonderman
Others Present:  Retta Clemons, Steve Keto, Vicki Pennington, Barbara Moses, Barry Olson (for Mike Mullen)
Provost Arden opened the meeting and called for approval of the 10/16/14 draft minutes.  The minutes were approved as previously edited (based on email communication when the minutes were sent to members in advance of today’s meeting).  
Vice Chancellor Leffler began the discussion for agenda item #1 “Budget Update.”  He used a powerpoint presentation to guide his discussion as members viewed each slide on the wall screen and followed along on the corresponding handout.  
Key points from the presentation titled “Budget and Legislative Update”:
· We do not know the exact status of the budget at this time.  The governor’s budget is due out this week (week of Feb. 23, 2015).  NC State University leadership is making projections for the remainder of this year and for next year based on some known factors.  However, the unknowns make this process somewhat a crap shoot until the governor’s budget is released.
· The North Carolina economy continues to grow, and average growth is anticipated for the rest of this fiscal year.  As employment growth continues, that means more tax revenue.  This Fiscal year, however, the state revenue is about $137M below target.  Vice Chancellor Leffler asked the rhetorical question: “what does this revenue short fall mean for the state budget as Legislators meet the balanced budget requirement.”
· There will be a 1.25% allotment hold-back.  For NC State this is equivalent to about $6.1M across all three of our budget codes.  We’ll need to use money from our reserves which normally would have been used for one-time projects.  NC State is not being asked to make changes to things being done this year; the wheels aren’t coming off; it’s just a few bumps.  The 2015-16 year is another story.  With the revenue we have today, it will be hard for the Legislature to pay for everything.  We don’t know whether North Carolina will borrow money (which they can borrow up to $4.5B) for capital projects and other things.
· We were asked to submit a 2% reduction plan plus submit expansion requests.  NC State submitted a $10M reduction plan and a $10M request plan.  

· The Board of Governors has put on their list to have the state pay for the Kannapolis expenditures which will save NC State money which is a $2.3M impact to the College of Agriculture and Life Sciences.

· At the university level, money can be rolled up to carry over for capital conversion projects.  Carry-forward only applies to provost reserves.  Departments and colleges cannot carry-forward money.  Some university projects currently in consideration are: 1) moving Physics Scale-up from Harrelson into Cox Hall ($1.2M cost); and 2) vacating Harrelson Hall.  Ten years ago, an investment in PeopleSoft was an example of how capital conversion was utilized.
· When the state is at surplus, they allow us to carry-over; but it’s a bit of a crap shoot.  It’s important for us to be more strategic for how to use carry-over unit to unit.  The chancellor had been given the authority to create $1M projects.  That authority was taken away last year.  At NC State, putting off bigger, more impactful projects is a great tool for helping us better prioritize and invest our year end dollars.  We’re hoping to get back that authority and flexibility.
Member’s Question:

· Where does it look like we’ll be next year?  Response by Vice Chancellor Leffler:  A reduction of 1.25% is about $6M and will be handled centrally.  Right now, it’s hard to read the tea leaves; we don’t know whether a 2% reduction will come for next year.
Provost Arden and Vice Chancellor Leffler emphasized the following points:

· The positive news is that we will have about $9M in CITI (campus initiated tuition increase) resources coming in next year.  Out of that money, we’ve allocated $7M to $7.5M for quality and accessibility [improving the quality and accessibility of the NC State educational experience]; $700K for faculty promotional increases; and money to hold-harmless the graduate student support plan.  The CITI is about $9M and the reduction we’re having to take is about $9M.  It could be a wash.
· More positive news: We’re looking at an enrollment increase of about $24M.

· On Wednesday, [February 26, 2015] the chancellor and I [the provost] will attend the UNC Board of Governors meeting.  Tuition premiums and special fees will be discussed.  NC State has requested premium tuition for some of our graduate programs and requested a special engineering fee.  Hopefully, we will gain consent from the Board of Governors.  If we get consent, the engineering fee will bring in about $4.4M next year and $8.8M the following year.  We should know about tuition by the end of the week.
· Back in the late 1980s our administrators crafted a proposal which renegotiated how state conversion of money worked.  Their plan gained NC State the flexibility to carry-over money and to move money to budget lines.  Ever since then, we have worked hard to expand flexibility such as having the flexibility to keep 100% of F&A money and the flexibility of paying zero taxes on purchases.  Memories are fading on where we used to be and how we got there.
Chancellor’s Faculty Excellence Program (CFEP) Update:

· The first round of CFEP is well under way.  There are 38 faculty and 12 clusters with a few additional targeted opportunity hires.  The first round cost about $25M and all but $4M was one-time money for things like lab renovations.  
· The second round of CFEP will be scaled down because of not knowing where we are with budget reductions.  In this second round, we have received 49 groups of applications.  Thirteen (13) groups will be recommended to go forth with full proposals.  We’re confirm CFEP clusters from these thirteen proposals.

· In 2015-16 we will pull together hiring committees.  Most of the CFEP faculty in this second round will start Fall 2016.  We hope one-time money won’t be as much for this second round.
Member’s Question:

· How will this play out with the usual department disciplinary hires?  Response by Provost Arden:  Department disciplinary hires have traditionally kept pace with losses.  This year we slipped back a little.  Last year 79 faculty left (some retired).  Departments are trying to keep pace.  The salary and start-up money for new hires is a lot.  We’re continuing to put a lot of money in discipline-based hiring, and at times it seems like we’re spending a lot of money to tread water—much investment for start-up and renovations to make minimum gains.  Budget cuts have consumed a lot of vacant positions that had been there for flexible spending.  We’ve been successful with faculty retentions.  The percent for pre-emptive retention is in the low 90s, and is around 50% for faculty who already have an offer in hand.  Provost Arden said he’s encouraged by faculty hiring but would love to see us grow disciplinary hiring.
Member’s Input:

· The faculty was glad to see Chancellor Woodson and you [the provost] speak at Faculty Senate and letting us know the importance of being aware [and updated on important matters].  It would be good for Margery and you [Provost Arden] to present to the Faculty Senate.  The more we have these discussions the better.
· Some universities have gotten rid of tenured faculty by getting rid of departments.  We know what happened at Clemson and Florida.  CALS (College of Agriculture and Life Sciences) has indicated it may go from 16 departments down to 10.  Response by Provost Arden:  Releasing faculty has never been on the radar for us; people worry about it because they hear that it’s been done at other schools.  I’m happy to come out to say that if folks need to hear it.  The dean hasn’t said elimination of tenure-track lines is something he plans.  We haven’t gone down that road and haven’t even thought about it.  It’s hard to justify stand-alone majors that graduate three people a year.  We’ve done some consolidation in some cases.
When there was no more discussion, the meeting adjourned at 9:55 AM.
Next Meeting:  Today’s meeting is scheduled as the last UBAC meeting this academic year.
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